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“Recession will be the worst in
modern history, Bank of England
confirms. Britain is facing the
steepest recession in modern
history, Mervyn King, the
Governor, declared.
The economy will take longer to recover from this recession than it
did in previous economic slumps and it will take “several years”
before banks are lending normally to households and businesses,
Mr King said. The Bank said that it expected the economy to
contract by an annual rate of 5.5% at its lowest point this year – an
even deeper dive than experienced in the 1930s – let alone any of
the other postwar recessions.  …  he indicated that the financial
crisis had been of a scale that rivalled anything previously witnessed
in history.”

Forget what I have said repeatedly for around three years, or the
statements of other pejoratively named ‘doomsayers’ and ‘negative
commentators’. The Governor of the Bank of England has finally
(bless!) come into line with economic reality.

Another of Dr King’s statements during his briefing is the most
damning indictment of our economy I have seen or read: “One
doesn’t need to ask questions about 'the worst since when’ since it
may be hard to find any period in which it was actually worse.”
Wow!

If anyone still believes that house prices and stock markets and
employment and the economy etc are on their way back,
sustainably, I suggest you copy that quote and paste it onto a short
stick hanging out in front of you, attached to your head. Then you
can read it wherever you are.

Ladies and Gentlemen, the economy is in a total mess. And that’s
official!

Thus, spring bounces and green shoots are total bunkum.  Based
almost entirely on government stimuli which, in due course, will

cease. Then what will there be to hold
things up?

Nada. Nothing. Rien. Nul Point!

Can anyone (anyone at all!) explain to me
how it can possibly be appropriate to

n Bail out reckless bankers, reckless
borrowers and buy-to-letters with the
hard-earned funds of prudent citizens
and business people

n Keep the cost of cars high by The
Scrappage Scheme (the alternative
would be cars produced more
efficiently and therefore would cost
less)

n Decimate the currency (in due course) by borrowing the largest
amount in peace time 

n Have us pay it back after the next election in higher taxes and
reduced public sector spending for more than a decade

n Keep 3-4m unemployed for a generation (where are the jobs
going to come from to reemploy them? China will always make
things cheaper. When global financial services gets moving again
it will not be in London – it will be Hong Kong or Singapore.
Tesco already has all the staff it needs)

n Allow banks to sell residential and commercial properties to
subsidiaries at inflated prices so getting them off their balance
sheets but onto sister company balance sheets and pretend prices
have not fallen? (And this is legal? What was Enron and
investment banking up to 2008? Yet it continues)

n And so on

As ever, we meet the challenges of preserving capital when it is
attacked and grow it when we can. Our clients preserved to the
end of 2008. They have grown capital by 10-20% since then. There
are (even more) major challenges ahead. Much is deferred until
after the next general election, due by Spring 2010. Call us to
discuss how to meet the coming challenges to family and trust
wealth.

This newsletter is for general information only and is not intended to be advice to any specific person. You are recommended to seek competent
professional advice before taking or refraining from taking any action on the basis of the contents of this publication. The FSA does not regulate
tax advice, so it is outside the investment protection rules of the Financial Services and Markets Act and the Financial Services Compensation
Scheme. The newsletter represents our understanding of law and HM Revenue & Customs practice as at August 2009.

In this issue: 

Building financial foundations • The rising costs of education • Higher rate pension relief hits trouble • Planning for

complicated lives • Year-end planning decisions • ISA top-up time

Jonathan Davis BA MBA FCII AIFP FPFS

Chartered Financial Planner 
Managing Director

Telegraph 13 August 2009



Did you know that if you do not file your tax return online, then normally you must file 
your paper tax return for 2008/09 by 31 October 2009? Miss the Halloween date and you must file 
via the internet, which has a cut-off date of 31 January 2010. However, given the problems there have been in the 
past with last-minute filing, you would be well advised to make your online return as early as possible in the new 
year. Filing your return on paper does not alter the tax payment due dates, which remain 31 January and 31 July. 
The Financial Services Authority does not regulate taxation advice.

Building financial foundations 
There are now two really tax efficient ways to give 
grandchildren or other young relatives a valuable nest-
egg for the future. 

First there is the child trust fund (CTF) from which every child 
born on or after 1 September 2002 benefits. The government 
contributes relatively small amounts to it, but the real advantage 
comes from the contributions that family and friends can make for 
a child.

The tax treatment of the CTF is very like an individual savings 
account. Any growth on the fund is tax free (apart from non-
reclaimable tax credits on dividends) and there is no tax on any 
profit when the child becomes entitled to the fund at age 18. 

The growth in the fund does not have to be reported to the tax 
authorities on a tax return, making the whole process very simple.

Grandparents (or anyone else) can also contribute to a CTF where 
the funds will benefit from these tax privileges. The maximum 
contributions are £1,200 to each CTF.

When the grandchild becomes 18 he or she may well be able 
to find a good use for the cash. For example, the CTF could be 
used to cover a substantial part of the costs of going on to higher 
education. Alternatively, the tax-free fund could be used to finance 
the deposit on a house, or even to help start a business.

But there is also a highly tax efficient way for grandparents or other 
family or friends to help build up funds for the long term. That is 
to invest in a personal pension arrangement for the child. The fact 
that the beneficiary will not be able to access the benefits until 
they reach the age of 55 might seem like a major drawback when 
compared with the CTF or other gift programmes. But it is because 
of the length of time that the funds are invested, combined with 
the tax privileges given to pensions, including 20% tax relief on 
the contributions, that the long-term benefits are likely to be so 
valuable. 

Remember the old adage that the sooner you start contributing 
to your pension, the greater the benefits. The trouble is that most 
people simply cannot afford to make pension contributions in their 
20s, so making contributions during their childhood and even into 
their teens provides a wonderful financial underpinning for the rest 
of their lives.

Levels and bases of, and reliefs from, taxation are subject to 
change. The value of investments and the income from them can 
go down as well as up and you may not get back the original 
amount invested. 
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The rising costs of education
School fees increased by an average 
of 5.90% in 2009, according to the 
Independent Schools Council. Termly 
fees ranged from an average of 
£3,358 for day schools to £7,748 for 
boarding schools, although there 
was quite a range depending on the 
actual schools chosen.1

If you can build up even a relatively modest 
education fund, you will find it can reduce 
the pain of the termly bill and tide over 
periods of financial hardship on redundancy 
or other difficulties. It is well worth 
parents saving, and grandparents or other 
relatives can be an invaluable help. Don’t 
forget, leaving school will not be the end 
of education costs if the child goes on to 
higher education.

So, what types of investments could the 
parents and grandparents consider for 
funding the costs of education? The most 
important decision is the asset allocation. 
The shorter the period to paying the school 
fees or other costs, the less risk you can 
afford to take. 

If you have at least eight years or even 
longer before you are likely to need to 
draw on the funds, you can probably afford 
to think about investing in more volatile 
investments and you should consider what 
proportion of your funds should be in 
equity-based investments. These can go 
down as well up and their past performance 
is not a reliable guide to their future returns. 

Otherwise, you could stick to cash or 
possibly safe fixed interest bonds. However, 

if you are prepared to accept some risk to 
your capital, and to commit to tying up your 
cash on deposit (say, by investing for at least 
five years), the returns may be much better 
than if you want instant access to funds. 
But, of course, you run the risk of making 
lower returns, or even a loss.

Tax efficiency is also very important. There 
is now a wide choice of tax wrappers and 
the right one will depend on your individual 
circumstances. Past performance is not a 
guide to future performance. The value of 
investments and the income from them can 
go down as well as up and you may not get 
back the original amount invested.

1 Independent Schools Council (www.isc.
co.uk/FactsFigures_SchoolFees.htm)
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Did you know that from 6 April 2010 the minimum age at which you can start drawing 
pension benefits will rise from 50 to 55? There are some transitional concessions, but they are strictly 
limited. If you were born between 6 April 1950 and 6 April 1955, the change potentially affects you. In practice, 
retiring before age 55 is a very costly exercise, but if you were thinking of doing so, your plans may need some 
revision. For example, you might need to arrange investments which can bridge the income gap until you can start 
to draw your pension.
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The government has reduced the tax relief on pension 
contributions for people with high incomes. This has 
implications for many people – not just the high earners 
directly affected. 

The restrictions will apply if your total income is £150,000 in the 
current year or was at this level in either of the two previous tax 
years. The new rules cover both individual and employer pension 
contributions into any registered pension scheme, ranging from 
personal pensions to final salary-related schemes. The higher 
rate tax relief is taken away through a special tax charge on you 
personally.

Rules will be replaced 

The rules were introduced in the Finance Act 2009 and will be 
replaced from 2011/12. For the tax years 2009/10 and 2010/11, 
people with incomes of at least £150,000 can still benefit from 
full tax relief on limited levels of contributions. The rules are 
complicated. Quarterly or more frequent contributions started 
before 22 April 2009 are basically not affected and there is an 
annual allowance of at least £20,000 of contributions, which can 
be higher in certain circumstances. Ask us for details if you think 
you might be affected now or in the future.

From 2011/12, the restrictions on tax relief are due to be generally

tighter. For incomes of at least £180,000, the tax relief for all 
pension contributions will be at basic rate only. For incomes 
between £150,000 and £180,000, tax relief will be tapered down 
from the higher rate to the basic rate. Tax relief at your highest 
marginal rate will still be available for all pension contributions if 
your income is less than £150,000.

The restrictions raise the question of whether it makes sense to 
contribute to a pension if relief is limited to the basic rate. If you are 
a higher rate taxpayer in retirement, the rules mean you would have 
received contribution tax relief at a lower rate than you would be 
paying tax on your pension. 

As is often the case with personal finances, matters are rather less 
straightforward. Ultimately, a decision about the relative benefits 
of 20% tax-relieved pension contributions will depend upon your 
personal circumstances and retirement planning objectives. If you 
are below the £150,000 threshold and qualify for higher rate 
tax relief, it is probably a good idea to take full advantage of the 
situation while it still lasts.

Levels and bases of, and reliefs from, taxation are subject to change 
and their value depends on the individual circumstances of the 
investor. The Financial Services Authority does not regulate tax 
advice.

Higher rate pension relief hits trouble

Planning for complicated lives
The way we live is changing and 
for most people it is becoming 
more complicated. For example, 
‘boomerang kids’ are much more 
common – those are adult children 
who leave home and then return, 
typically when times get tough. 
Nearly a third of men and a fifth of 
women aged 20 to 34 live with their 
parents, according to government 
figures.1

Meanwhile, although the figures for divorce 
are at their lowest for over 20 years, that is 
mostly because far fewer of us are marrying 
in the first place. The number of marriages 
in the UK in 2007 (the most recent statistics) 
stood at 270,000 with figures for England 
and Wales the lowest recorded since 1895.2 
When we do marry, it is generally much 
later in life, in our 30s rather than our 20s 
and more of us are delaying parenthood.

These marked changes in the way many of 
us are now living have a major impact on 
personal financial planning, which needs 
to be flexible enough to take these new 
patterns for families into account. 

Here are what we believe to be four key 
planning tips:

n	Build up some short term savings or rainy 
day money for yourself. Don’t depend on 
the availability of debt. You never know 
when you might need to draw on savings 
– separation, divorce, unemployment, 
short-time working, the non-appearance 
of an expected bonus. 

n	Make sure you have enough life 
assurance cover and that it is arranged 
so that the potential beneficiaries can be 
changed as circumstances alter over time. 
You will need both the cover and the trust 
wording to be flexible.

n	Avoid expensive consumer debt and have 
some insurance that pays out if you fall 
seriously ill; the state does not provide 
generous sick benefits. 

n	Don’t depend on your spouse or partner 
to do all the saving for retirement; it 
is a high risk strategy. You may not be 
together; they may not save enough for 
both of you and in any case it is generally 
much more tax-efficient for each partner 

to have their own source of retirement 
income.

Versatile and flexible arrangements, coupled 
with competent professional advice, should 
help you keep complex family finances 
running smoothly.

1 Source: www.statistics.gov.uk
2 Source: www.statistics.gov.uk
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ISA top-up time 
In his April Budget, the Chancellor announced an increase in the contribution limits for individual savings accounts 
(ISAs). The lateness of the Budget and, probably, the tightness of government finances, meant that the increase was 
staggered:

n	From 2010/11 the maximum overall contribution will rise from £7,200 to £10,200 of which £5,100 (previously £3,600) may be invested 
in a cash ISA.

n	 If you were born before 6 April 1960, these higher limits will apply for 2009/10, but only for contributions made after 5 October 2009.

If you are ‘mature’ enough to benefit from October, then do ask for our advice before investing. For example, if you have already 
contributed to an ISA in this tax year, your options may be constrained by rules which say you can only contribute to one cash ISA and one 
stocks and shares ISA during the tax year.

If your company’s year end is 31 December, now is the 
time to start considering whether and how you should 
draw out your profits. In 2009, there is a new set of 
factors to consider alongside the normal issues:

n	The new rules on pension tax relief for higher earners (see 
‘Higher rate pension relief hits trouble’) may limit the appeal of 
pension contributions.

n	The smaller companies’ corporation tax rate is due to rise to 22% 
from April 2010.

n	From 2010/11, the top income tax rate will rise to 50% (42.5% 
for dividends) and personal allowances will be phased out if your 
income exceeds £100,000.

n	The government has so far not taken any definitive action on 
family company dividends, although it continues to say the 
matter is under review. 

The first two points tend to favour retaining profits within your 
company, while the other two argue for drawing profits out now. 
If you opt for drawing out profits, the mathematics of the bonus/
salary/pension decision (assuming full contribution tax relief is 
available) for this year is shown below, based on a marginal 
£50,000 of profits.

If you are not affected by the new pension contribution tax relief 
rules, directing profits towards your pension could well be worth 
considering this year for two main reasons:

Your retirement fund may need rebuilding after the past two years’ 
difficult investment market conditions.

There is a risk that restrictions on pensions tax relief will be 
tightened further by the next government, whatever its hue. 

Levels and bases of, and reliefs from, taxation are subject to 
change.

Year-end planning decisions 

Bonus v Dividend v Pension

	 Bonus	 Dividend	 Pension

	 £	 £	 £

Marginal gross profit	 50,000	 50,000	 50,000

Pension contribution			   50,000

Corporation tax	 N/A	 (10,500)	 N/A

Dividend	 N/A	 39,500	 N/A

Employer’s national insurance contributions (NICs) £44,326 @ 12.8%	 (5,674)	 N/A	 N/A

Gross bonus	 44,326	 N/A	 N/A

Director’s NICs £44,326 @ 1%	 (443)	 N/A	 N/A

Income tax	 (17,730)	 (9,875)	 N/A

Benefit to director	 26,153	 29,625	 50,000

Assumptions: 

Company’s marginal corporation tax rate is 21% for calendar year 2009. Director’s marginal income tax rate for 2009/10 is 40% (32.5% for dividends 

less 10% tax credit). Anti-forestalling measures do not apply to the director, limiting tax relief to 20%.
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